SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm Monday 04 December 2017
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), P Adams, Mrs H Fraser, P Gillam, N Laurens, Mrs P Moseley and A Phillips.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES – Apologies were received from Councillors Mrs J Mackenzie and H Taylor.
33/17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.

	Councillor N Laurens
	· Declared a personal interest in matters relating to the Big Town Plan, as he is the Portfolio Holder for Economic Growth.

	Councillor A Mosley
	· Declared a personal interest in possible grant funding options within the 2018/19 budget as his wife works for the Citizens Advice Bureau. 


34/17
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 02 October 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED: 

That the minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 02 October 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record.


35/17
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

35.1  Ref Min 25.1 Shrewsbury Wyle Cop - The Town Clerk confirmed that the Community Grant earmarked for the Wyle Cop traders remains unclaimed, as a draft leaflet for the “Wild on Wyle Cop” event still has not been received.  It is though understood that leaflets about Wyle Cop have already been printed and circulated
35.2  Ref Min 28.6 Improved Toilet Facilities across Shrewsbury – Officers confirmed that work to investigate charging for public toilets has not yet begun.

36/17
PAYMENTS
Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 October 2017- 30 November 2017.  No comments or concerns were raised.
RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 October 2017- 30 November 2017 be approved.

37/17
QUARTER 2 & 3 ACCOUNTS

The Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) presented a statement of accounts for the second quarter of the 2017/18 financial year and the year-to-date position.  The accounts did not include a provision for depreciation and earmarked reserves; this would be addressed in the final accounts as a movement to reserves.
When comparing the income and expenditure for Quarter 2 ending 30 September 2017 to the budget, there is a net negative variance of £46,623 in part due to capital expenditure and the purchase of the time management system.  
When comparing the second quarter to last year’s accounts there is a similar trend and overall negative variance of £78,468 due to rent due on Riggs Hall which was not incurred last year, rates due on the Sunday Market site which continue to be contested and capital earmarked expenditure.

In summary, the RFO had no areas of concern and confirmed that the income and collection is in line with expectations.
RECOMMENDED:
That the Statement of Accounts for the period ending 30 September 2017 be accepted and approved. 
38/17
ELECTION EXPENSES
The Town Clerk reported on changes to Shropshire Council’s approach to claiming Parish Council election expenses.  Previously Parish Councils were only charged the over and above expenses of routine Shropshire Council election expenses.  Now Parish Councils must pay half of the routine expenses plus all of the over and above expenses.  The consequence of this approach is that the 4-yearly bill has increased from £17,323 in 2013 to £60,349 in 2017.  The approach the Town Council has taken to election expenses is to budget a sum for every one of the 4 years to include the full elections plus contingence for one by-election; as a result of this change in policy the Town Council would now have to budget £16k a year instead of £5k and make provisions in the 2018/19 accounts for the payment of the invoice in full.

Members enquired whether the Town Council could run its own elections.  The Town Clerk reported that most of the election costs are set centrally and the statutory duty to manage elections rests solely with Shropshire Council.
RESOLVED:
(i)
That the notification of 2017 election expenses from Shropshire Council be noted;

(ii)
That provision is made within the 2018/19 budget to pay the 2017 election expenses;

(iii)
That a sum of £16k a year be allocated within future budgets for the payment of future election expenses.
39/17  BUDGET 2018/19

39.1 Fees & Charges for 2018/19;
The Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) presented the proposed fees and charges for 2018/19.  It was proposed to increase the fees by 3.5% with some figures rounded up/down.  The following comments were made:

· There was a proposal to have two tier fee charges for football pitch hire to reflect the higher standards required in different football leagues

· The fees for the Frankwell Bowling Club will increase by £164.69 following the installation of the floodlights, which will bring it on par with other similar facilities.  This increase will not cover the costs expelled but it is hoped that an increase in membership will follow.
· Members questioned if it was cost effective to charge £1 for Monkmoor tennis and Astro Pitch hire but the RFO explained it controls the number of participants and makes the players more responsible for the facilities.  This charge was instigated by Shropshire Council before the Town Council took over the facility.

· The Town Clerk defined the various outdoor events as follows: major events (e.g. music concerts), minor events (e.g. fairs) and sundry events (ad hoc events).  
· The RFO explained the level of income the fees and charges generated compared to the overall income of the Town Council’
· Statute requires that all money received for allotments is spent on maintenance and other associated expenses.
RECOMMENDED:

That the proposed Fees & Charges for 2018/19 be approved. 

39.2 Revenue budget for 2018/19 

A draft Revenue budget for 2018/19 was circulated.  

The RFO reported on the following:

· The rate of inflation for both income and expenditure was set at 3%.
· Whilst the National Joint Council had not concluded negotiations on pay awards, a sum of 2% had been budgeted across the board.  Those staff on the Real Living Wage would see above 2% increases in live with the nationally agreed rates recently published.  Provision had been made for some job evaluation of key posts to reflect significant changes to workload.
· The Budget made provisions to trial greater use of the in-house Arboriculture Team rather than contracting work out to external contractors.  There would be no proposed increases in staff time but it was anticipated that the increase in Arboriculture personnel would provided more staff time elsewhere within the Grounds Maintenance Team.

· It was proposed to provide a budget to fund an additional Gang Mower to assist with grass cutting.

· The lease on Hills Lane toilets finishes in May 2018 and terms of a possible extended lease are still to be decided.

· Some provision had been put in the budget for contribution to CCTV management.  It was reported that a Working Group had been set up to look at future sustainability; therefore it was too early to make any assumptions on contribution.

· A project called Geosense is being rolled out with the BID.  Geosensing is a system that can count footfall and track the movement of people using sensors, which pick up the pulse from a smart phone.  They are 95% accurate and the live data can be hugely valuable for monitoring attendance at events, tracking the effect of big events on the rest of the town centre, monitoring where people shop and how they move around the centre, promoting events and businesses as a marketing tool, providing evidence and valuing the green spaces based on the usage.  

There will be 11 geoboxes installed in the town centre at a cost of £20k.  The revenue costs of £12k per year will be covered by the BID.  Members were supportive of this project and could see the potential in the future of extending it further out of town to the Flax Mill and Park & Rides.
· Provision had been made for contribution towards the Big Town Plan; a partnership between Shropshire Council the BID and Shrewsbury town Council.

· The Earmarked reserves were circulated for comment and the RFO talked through the figures.  
· Changes to the budget from 2017/18 to 2018/19 would see an increase of £150,086 to reflect increased election costs, equipment replacement, and maintenance of the children’s play areas, IT upgrade and maintenance of the splashpark.
Councillor Phillips presented the Conservative Groups proposals to the presented budget:

1. Provide 25 x one off grants of £3,000 to small retailers/businesses to encourage them to take up empty shop premises.
Councillor Laurens explained Shropshire Council’s plans, which includes the creation of an Economic Growth Strategy for all market towns.

2. The income from selling land assets should be used to redevelop the Quarry pool and Greenhouse facilities with the agreement of the Quarry Working Group.
It was reported that reviews of assets for possible disposal had previously been undertaken; this had resulted in the disposal of land at Greenfields.  A meeting was scheduled to discuss the Town Council’s possible involvement in a future redevelopment of the swimming pool.

3. Support the Citizens Advice Service by giving £10,000 annually, indefinitely.

Members recognised the value of this service and appreciate that funds have been withdrawn by Shropshire Council.  However, they disagreed with the principle of long-term funding for a single service and which is not specifically for Shrewsbury.  If the Citizens Advice Service applied for a Community Grant for a particular purpose, members would be happy to consider it.

In determining the level of precept to be set, the Town Council would need details of the proposed Tax Base.  This was not yet readily available to the Town Council, as it needed to be agreed by Shropshire Council’s Cabinet.  It was therefore proposed to revisit the budget proposals and precept levy at an additional meeting of the Finance & General Purpose Committee ahead of the Full Council meeting in January.
39.3 Capital Projects 
The RFO presented proposals for capital projects to be initiated/developed during the 2018/19 financial year; these included:

· Pitch levelling and grounds improvements of £50k.  
· Phase 1 LED replacement of footway lights of £35k is for immediate upgrade
· Phase 2 LED replacement of footway lights 
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the proposed budget with amendments as listed form the basis of further discussions at the next Finance & General Purpose Committee meeting on 08 January 2018.


(ii) That budgets for both the Big Town Plan and the Geosensing Project be approved to enable work to be undertaken within the 2017/18 financial year;

(iii) That the any provision for CCTV be removed from the budget, to await the outcome of the CCTV Working Group.
(iv) That a budget be set aside for the recruitment of an additional Gang Mower with associated equipment.
(v) That the Arboriculture Trial be approved for 2018/19

(vi) That the three group leaders meet with Officers to discuss proposals for job evaluations.

(vii) That the capital projects be included within the 2018/19 budget.
(viii) That no further action be taken with the proposals put forward by Councillor Phillips.

40/17
EXTERNAL AUDITOR
The Town Clerk reported that various changes to Local Audit Regulations 2015 will take affect from 2017/18 and the annual return will now be known as the Annual Governance and Accountability Return.  The Smaller Authorities Audit Appointments Ltd, appointed under the new regulations to deal with External Auditor appointments had appointed PKF Littlejohn LLP to deal with all Shropshire Parish & Town Council Annual Returns.

RESOLVED:

That appointment of PKF LittleJohn LLP as External Auditors to Shrewsbury Town Council be noted.
41/17
BIG TOWN PLAN
Further to members’ recent agreement to take an active involvement into the development of a Big Town Plan, proposals were presented for a contribution towards the development of a Masterplan.  Appointment of a Consultant was to be tendered shortly with the key role being to co-ordinate the evidence gathered so far.

The Town Clerk reported on the work carried out so far.  There was more of a sensed of partnership working and being driven by a bottom up approach than the previous Shrewsbury Vision.

Councillor Laurens detailed his role in the Big Town Plan as Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Economic Growth.  This Plan would tie into both the Economic Growth Strategy and the Local Plan Review and the Town Council’s active involvement in the project was crucial.

Members hoped the plan would extend to outside the Town Centre in the future and despite some caution, all members supported the Town Council’s involvement and agreed to make a financial contribution towards the Masterplan.
RECOMMENDED:
That the Town Council contributes £25k towards the Masterplan to be funded in the 2017/18 budget.
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